
kindergarten through 
adults. This was defi-
nitely trying, as I had 
no experience in 
teaching and had no 
language with which to 
communicate with my 
students. Now, I don’t 
teach quite as many 
students, but instead 
focus on the middle 
schoolers, young chil-
dren and adults. I get 
to play a lot! We play 
ping pong and soccer, 
do origami, sing 
songs, play hand clap-
ping games, and try to 
have a lot of fun. 

Three days a 
week I spend a signifi-
cant amount of time at 
Seomna with foreign 
immigrant women—
mainly from China, 
Vietnam and Cambo-
dia, though a few other 
places as well. We 
take Korean language 
classes for three hours 
a day, eat lunch to-
gether, take arts and 
crafts class, go on out-
ings, and I also teach 
them English once a 
week. The women 
usually bring their 

What does it 
mean to do service? 
What does it mean to 
“be and not do”? What 
does it mean to be a 
volunteer, and what 
does it mean to be a 
missionary?  

These ques-
tions are essential to 
the YAV program, but I 
imagine that every 
YAV would answer 
them differently. Here 
are my takes on those 
questions as they per-
tain to my seven-plus 
months that I have 
been a YAV in Dae-
jeon, South Korea. 
 

What does it 
mean to do ser-
vice? 

I always 
thought (and still kind 
of do) that doing ser-
vice meant working as 
hard as possible and, 
in the process, putting 
the needs of everyone 
else before your own 
needs. But, we 
learned at the YAV ori-
entation that in order 
to serve others, you 

must take care of 
yourself. So, this year I 
have worked a lot, but 

I have also taken care 
of myself (so what if 
I’ve gained a few 
pounds—it’s not my 
fault that Korean food 
is so delicious!).  

My primary 
work is at Seomna 
Center, where I have 
been working five days 
a week (Sunday-
Thursday). Here, I 
have done many dif-
ferent things. I started 
off teaching English to 
all grade levels—

Hiking with some of my stu-

dents from Seomna Center. 
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Some quality color-

ing time. 

young children to 
class, so I have 
made several new 
friends who are all 
under the age of two. 
I love this part of my 
life, as I have gained 
some glimpses into 
the lives of these 
women. They talk 
about returning to 
their homelands for 
visits, and a few of 
them have done so. 
Most want to find 

employment, and  
several of them have 
recently started jobs. 
There is a lot of talk 
about children, child 
care, and married 
life, of which I am 
only a listener, but 
it’s quite interesting. 

For seven 
months, I worked on 
Sundays at Seomna, 
visiting foreign mi-
grant workers at their 
places of business or 
residence.  Around 
Daejeon there are 
many small indus-
tries. They rely on 
foreign migrant work-
ers from China, Viet-
nam, Thailand, 
Myanmar, Sri Lanka. 
Indonesia, Pakistan, 
and Nepal (because 
Koreans don’t want 
to do this dirty work), 
and provide them 
with housing. Many 
of the living situa-
tions are pretty de-
plorable based on 
our standards.  

Instead of re-
senting me my privi-
leged, undeserved, 
position, these men 
(and sometimes 
women) are glad to 
see me and so wel-
coming. I am always 
given drinks or 
snacks, sometimes 

full meals! Since I 
feel more privileged 
than them, I feel 
guilty about this, and 
like I shouldn't be 
eating their food, but 
they seem genuinely 
happy to share and 
eat together. I am 
enormously grateful 
for the generosity 
and hospitality.  

However, 
(and this is where 
the self-care comes 
in) I got really burnt 
out on these visits. 
Working six days a 
week, very long 
hours, was taking its 
toll on me. The time 
commitment would 
be hard enough in 
the States, but the 
fact that everything 
was in Korean and I 
could rarely follow 
the conversations 
meant that some-
times these visits 
turned from interest-
ing into quite drain-
ing. So, I have 
stopped going on 
Sundays, though I 
still get to spend a 
little time with foreign 
migrant workers who 
come into the center 
during the week. 

One day a 
week (Fridays) I now 
volunteer at Sanaru 

F R O M  T H E  L A N D  O F  M O R N I N G  C A L M  
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the chance to get to 
work with some older 
kids, and everyone 
has been so kind 
and welcoming of 
me. 

On Sundays, I 
rotate with Becky, 
Katie, and Simon to 
lead the youth group 
at the Hannam Uni-
versity Church. With 
these energetic stu-
dents, we try to over-
come language and 
cultural barriers to 
find out what faith 
truths are universal.   

So, that’s 
where the service 
part comes in. That’s 
what I “do” here.  At 
the same time, I feel 
that I am as much 
“served” as I serve, 
as I wouldn’t be able 
to survive here for 
even a little while 
without the never 
ending kindness of 
people around me—
friends as well as 
strangers. 
 

What does it 
mean to “be and 
not do”? 

But I also do a 
lot of “being.” To me, 
“being” means being 
as immersed in the 
culture as possible 
and learning as 
much as possible 
while I am here. It 
means presenting 

myself to everyday 
Koreans 
so they 
can also 
learn 
about 
my cul-
ture, test 
their 
English 
on me, 
and 
maybe 
reduce 
some of the fear that 
comes with people 
looking different from 
one another. To this 
end, I have 
done my best 
to live as 
much of a Ko-
rean life as 
possible and 
experience 
the culture to 
the best of my 
ability. 

I have 
gone on many 
excursions 
around Korea, 
to big cities 

Community. The two 
aspects of this center 
that I am privy to are 
a feeding center for 
people experiencing 
homeless or home-
bound-ness, and an 
after-school center 
for youth in a poor 
neighborhood. I am 
still finding out how I 
can fit into this com-
munity, but they 
have been wonderful 
about letting me ex-
perience their work, 
even when I some-
times feel I am 
messing up their es-
tablished routine.  

I help pack 
food boxes and de-
liver them to 8 
homes in the 
neighborhood where 
people are home-
bound. I help serve 
food to about 180 
homeless individuals 
who come there 
every night for din-
ner . I also do A LOT 
of dishes, before 
heading upstairs to 
help out with an ele-
mentary school 
class, then lead two 
classes of my own, 
one for middle 
schoolers and one 
for high schoolers. 
We work on reading 
and conversational 
English in ways that I 
try to make fun and 
low-pressure. I like 
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and learned a little 
cooking. All in all, I 
have done my best 
to soak up the Ko-
rean culture and find 
contentment in 
“being” here—
sharing myself with 
others and allowing 
them to share their 
culture with me.  

 
What does it 
mean to be a 
volunteer, and 
what does it 
mean to be a 
missionary? 
 Being a volun-
teer isn’t just about 
not accepting 
money. I think it’s an 
attitude, a state of 
being. I thought 
about these two 
questions as my site 
director Haejung was 
translating for me a 
newsletter from Sa-
naru Community. 
The pastor there 
wrote about humbly 
obeying when and 
where God calls us. 
This really stuck out 
to me, as I believe 
that my being here 
was being obedient 

like Seoul and Bu-
san, as well as small 
villages that I won’t 
mention because 
you’ve probably 
never heard of them 
(I hadn’t before I 
went there). I have 
seen giant markets, 
explored glorious 
temples, hiked tough 
mountains, traversed 
ancient fortresses, 
visited the coasts, 
perused museums, 
and generally had a 
ball gallivanting 
around the country. I 
have also, and I say 
this with the utmost 
humility, done a su-
perior job of eating 
as many Korean 
foods as possible.  

In my home-
town of Daejeon 
there is a lot to do, 
even if this place is 
overlooked by most 
tourists. We have 
great museums, 
mountains, parks, 
jimjillbangs (very in-
teresting spas) and 
markets. I have gone 
to a Korean funeral 
and two Korean wed-
dings. I have made 
traditional pottery 

to a call from God. I 
don’t pretend to 
know why God called 
me here. I don’t be-
lieve that I am doing 
life-saving work. But 
I am here, I am pre-
sent. I am sharing 
my time, my ener-
gies, and my ser-
vices. I am showing 
up each day looking 
for ways that I can 
be useful, both to 
God and the people 
around me. This to 
me is what it means 
to be a missionary 
and a volunteer. To 
show up and be pre-
sent. To listen and 
look. To be patient 
but not languid.  To 
not let something 
petty like language 
or culture stand in 
the way of forming 
relationships and 
communities. 
 

So... 
 So , that is 
what I am doing in 
South Korea. I show 
up. I “do.” I “be.” I 
serve and am 
served. I explore. I 
eat. I am present. 

Daejeon peeking out from be-

hind the mountainous terrain. 

A great fish market. 

Can You Sup-
port Me? 

 
Your contribution, big 
or small, will be enor-
mously helpful in al-
lowing me to spend 
this time serving in 
South Korea.  
 
If you would like to 
make a contribution to 
help me reach my fund-
raising goal of $9,000 
( I am 2/3 of the way 
there), please visit   

 
and click on my name 

listed under South Ko-

rea. 

http://gamc.pcusa.org/

ministries/yav/support-

yavs/ 
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